
Agenda 

Minnetonka Park Board 

Wednesday, December 6, 2023 at 6:30 p.m. 
Minnetonka Community Center - Minnehaha 

Room

1. Call to Order

2. Roll Call

_____Student Member 

_____Korey Beyersdorf 

_____Ella DiLorenzo 

_____Anne Hanley

_____David Ingraham 

_____Ben Jacobs 

_____Katie Semersky 

_____Chris Walick 

Board Vision: 

An inclusive city with outstanding
parks and recreational opportunities 
within a healthy and biodiverse 
natural environment. 

Board Mission: 

To proactively advise the city
council, in ways that will: 
• Conserve & enhance

Minnetonka’s natural
environment

• Promote quality and inclusive
recreation opportunities, natural
amenities and facilities to meet
the needs of all

• Provide a forum for public
engagement regarding parks,
trails, athletic facilities and
natural resources

• Adhere to the goals and
strategies of the Natural
Resources Master Plan and the
Parks, Open Space, and Trails
Plan

3. Reports from Staff

4. Approval of Minutes

A) October 11, 2023

5. Citizens wishing to discuss items not on the agenda

6. Special Matters

7. Business Items

A) Purgatory Park Master Plan - Public Feedback Summary

B) Consideration of the 2024 Park Board Strategic Plan

8. Park Board Member Reports

9. Information Items

10. Upcoming Park Board Agenda Items

11. Adjournment



  
 
 

1. Call to Order 
 

2. Roll Call 
 
Park board members present: Korey Beyersdorf, Ella DiLorenzo, Anne Hanley, David 
Ingraham, Ben Jacobs, Katie Semersky and Chris Walick. 

 
Staff members in attendance: Kathy Kline, Matt Kumka, Kelly O’Dea and Sara Woeste.  

 
Chair Walick called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. 

 
3. Reports from Staff  
 
 There were none. 
 
4. Approval of Minutes 
 

Jacobs moved, Beyersdorf seconded a motion to approve the meeting minutes of August 2, 
2023 as submitted. DiLorenzo abstained. All voted “yes.” Motion carried.  

 
5.  Citizens wishing to discuss items not on the agenda 
  

Linda Russell from the Friends of Minnetonka Parks gave an update on a project at Lone 
Lake Park that was approved by the park board about three years ago. She stated that this 
project proposed adding some floral resources to mitigate for the habitat loss of the rusty 
patch bumblebee. A playground pollinator walk was installed last week by Urban 
Ecosystems; it’s about 90 feet by 42 feet with a meandering path through it. The idea is for it 
to be an immersive experience. It will be really cool to walk through it in the summer when 
things are growing. Families can enjoy the flowers, pollinators and butterflies. There are 
1,200 plants in the garden and it is very densely planted. It should fill in quickly which should 
keep the weeds down. She invited the park board members on a tour after it starts growing. 
 
Russell also noted that a picnic shelter was removed to build the pickleball courts at Lone 
Lake Park. It was taken apart and there are some pieces of it but she understood that it 
wasn’t structurally ok to rebuild it. The Friends had a conversation with former City Manager 
Geralyn Barone and she promised that they would get the picnic shelter back. Minnetonka 
has a population of 50,000 and has three picnic shelters but Hopkins has a population of 
14,000 and has five picnic shelters. The picnic shelter that was removed was used well and 
she believed we needed another picnic shelter there and maybe somewhere else. She 
recommended thinking about that as you start looking at budgets and planning for the 
upcoming years. 

 
Ingraham thought the shelter was a good idea.  He asked if there was any preferences on 
where it would go in Lone Lake Park. 
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Park and Trail Project Manager Matt Kumka replied that they’ve talked a bit about 
associating it with the pollinator walk, but some site design is needed. Russell is leading the 
restoration effort on the basketball court side. Between the parking lot and where the picnic 
shelter was potentially sited to be there are some very heavy dense plantings. There needs 
to be some connectivity design and more of a welcoming inclusion of this potential picnic 
shelter moving forward.  

 
Russell added that there is a flat spot on the turf grass on the other side. Their original plan 
was to take the pollinator garden and kind of loop people there. They didn’t take the garden 
there for a variety of reasons but they could certainly point people from the playground over 
to that area. Kumka was correct that you couldn’t easily take coolers and things from the 
parking lot with so many bushes.  
 
Ingraham questioned if they were planning on putting it adjacent to the parking lot. 
 
Russell replied that it is one of their ideas. The other place she has seen people put 
blankets down is by the soccer field when there are tournaments going on. On the south 
side of the field there are some trees and shade and that area would probably get used well.  
 
Kumka added that there is a lot of parking there too. 
 
Hanley questioned if there are two picnic shelters by the lake.  
 
Russell replied there is one shelter but there are probably four picnic tables near the shelter.  
 
Kumka said there are also several grills there. 

 
6.  Special Matters 
 
 There were none. 
 
7. Business Items 
  
 A.  Cullen Nature Preserve Habitat Management Plan 

 
Kumka gave the report. 
 
Hanley commented that a vernal pool on the north side of the property was mentioned 
but the vernal pool on the island was not mentioned. She wondered if that should be 
included.  
 
Kumka thought the document covered both of the vernal pools. He will get back to 
Hanley after he reviews the documents. 

 
Hanley added that some of the birds mentioned in the report could be in a woodland or 
prairie but not in the Cullen Nature Preserve because it isn’t big enough. There aren’t 
going to be loons, eared grebes, trumpeter swans or bobolinks there so she kind of has 
an issue with them being listed.  
 
Kumka has noted some of those same comments that Hanley had. He feels like a big 
portion of this document is somewhat boilerplate. From the perspective in that our 
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particular target plant communities is what they are focused on. They looked at this 
region in the state and said these are all particular species of interest.  
 
Hanley didn’t want us to be in a situation where somebody complains that there are no 
loons and wants something to be done about it. 
 
Kumka doesn’t think this affects our restoration goals or how we go about it.  
 
Hanley wondered what the lime colored area is on the map on page 18 that says 
preservation easement. It’s not on the Cullen property but it looks like it is city property. 

 
Kumka responded that it is adjacent to the highway corridor. There must be some sort of 
Minnesota Department of Transportation related preservation parcel there. He wasn’t 
familiar with the details on that particular parcel but assumed it was related to highway 
construction.  
 
Hanley thought we needed more money if they were going to do everything. She would 
like to go to the city council with a proposal to set aside more money for restoration. 
Even if Hennepin County helps, it will be a long and expensive process. 
 
Recreation Director Kelly O’Dea replied that we have dollars in our 2024 Capital 
Improvement Plan (CIP) for restoration but he doesn’t know if it covers this or not. Our 
next go around would be when we establish the 2025 – 2030 CIP around early 2024.  
 
Kumka added that the stewardship fund is their catch-all for restoration projects. Staff 
identifies their highest priority efforts and allocates funds from the stewardship fund. The 
Cullen Nature Preserve is a high priority site. More particulars will come together as they 
look at the restoration contract that they will need to bring on board to perform this work.   

 
Hanley said there are a lot of good things happening in many of the parks. She thought it 
would be great if they could all move forward together. 
 
Semersky asked why the city council has to approve this. 
 
Kumka explained that we have entered into this agreement with the land trust and this 
augments that agreement; the land trust is telling us it needs to be signed again.  
 
Semersky asked if it is a formality. 
 
Kumka replied yes. 
 
O’Dea added that they wouldn’t have to go to council if it was at a different park.  
 
Ingraham has been on the board through a lot of this and has learned a lot. He has a lot 
of appreciation for the work that staff and The Friends are doing. It’s a unique piece of 
our city and it’s a great plan to pursue.   
 
Jacobs moved, Ingraham seconded a motion to accept and move forward with the plan 
with the land trust easement. All voted “yes.” Motion carried. 
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Jerrold Gershone with The Friends of Minnetonka Parks said they support this. He 
stated the following. Hanley brought up some great points that they saw as well. There’s 
really no open water to speak of and we aren’t going to have loons there. As Kumka 
said, there is a lot of boilerplate here. If they took a fine pen to correct it, they would want 
it to be a little different, but they think it’s efficient and they support it. In regards to the 
funding, for the first stage of restoration they got a grant from the county, a state grant 
and the city put in some money. They are currently looking at some additional money 
from the county and they think they have a good chance of getting it. They are excited 
about the burn coming this year. They have been waiting for that so they can sow the 
seeds and that will be a huge step. Some of The Friends produced a video about the 
history of the property and the restoration efforts in stage one. Ann Cullen Smith’s son 
Bill Cullen was also interviewed in the video. He said he can send the board members a 
link to the video. Gershone thanked the city for everything they have done there. It’s an 
exciting project and they love working with Kumka on this as a project manager. They 
are working collaboratively and it’s been a pleasure. The Friends have also done a bird 
survey. They haven’t seen any loons or grebes but they have seen nesting blue birds for 
the first time this year. They also did a vegetation survey and they are looking at how the 
vegetation will change over time in 18 plots. Also, there is a vernal pool on the island 
and they will be keeping their eye on that. They had an aquatic biologist out there and he 
found all sorts of interesting things like fairy shrimp that live there but it has been dry the 
past couple of years. The vernal pools will be noted with the master planning.  

 
Ingraham asked how small it is.  
 
Kumka said maybe two to three times the size of this room. 
 
Gershone added that they dry up every year for ephemeral and they wouldn’t have any 
cattails. There were a lot of ash trees there that were removed so more light is getting in 
and it might affect it. The island is actually in pretty good shape. The Friends did seeding 
there and for some reason there is not as much reemerge in buckthorn; they are seeing 
a lot of those grasses come up this year. 

 
8.  Park Board Member Reports 
 

Ingraham complimented the work that was done on repaving the trail at Lone Lake Park and 
stated that it was the trail that goes up from the parking lot over the hill and then back over 
the hill. If you haven’t been out there, it was in bad shape and the paving is really impressive 
given how steep it is in places. They also did a nice job at the very bottom of the hill by the 
lake. There is a memorial bench that was in terrible disrepair and it’s been fixed up for the 
family that donated that. Regarding Russell’s question about the picnic shelter, he wondered 
what the process was for the shelter to get queued up to be reviewed was.  
 
O’Dea said he will follow up with Street and Park Operations Manager Darin Ellingson. He 
believed that staff took the shelter down but he didn’t know the condition of the parts. We 
would have to work with the parks division to come up with an idea of how much it would 
cost to get it back up and running. He wasn’t sure if it was something that the operational 
budget can take care of or if they needed to put it into the CIP. 

 



Minutes of the Minnetonka Park Board 
Meeting of October 11, 2023 Page 5  
 
 

Ingraham thought this came up at a meeting about a year ago. Ellingson was there and he 
talked about the process in a vague way.   
 
O’Dea answered that he will follow up with Ellingson and will report back at the December 
meeting. We only have three picnic shelters that we rent out so having that one would be 
important. 
 
Hanley thought we should think about where it should go since there is already one there. 
She wondered if they are fairly distributed throughout the city or if there are some 
underserved areas that are lacking in picnic shelters.  
 
O’Dea replied that we can discuss that further.  
 
Hanley asked when they were going to talk about dogs and where to put a dog park.  
 
Kumka explained that staff is scheduled to present the draft Purgatory Park Master Plan at 
the December 6, 2023 park board meeting; a dog conversation will be related to that 
document. That will be the first time staff will have recommendations and a formal document 
will be presented for you to react to.  
 
Hanley asked if that means the city is proposing to put the dog park in Purgatory Park. 
 
Kumka answered that staff hasn’t proposed that. The open house was yesterday and open 
feedback closes a week after that. At that point, staff will have all the data on what people 
generally think and they will start preparing the draft document.  
 
Hanley asked if we could survey other cities to see what their dog leashing rules are.  
 
O’Dea replied yes. 
 
Hanley has heard that some people have threatened to leave Minnetonka if they couldn’t let 
their dogs run in the parks. She wondered where else they would be allowed to do that.   
 
O’Dea agreed that checking with other cities to see what they allow would be appropriate. 
 
Kumka answered that our document is set up to host all the context around this 
conversation. It’s not just the feedback and survey results, it’s also the context around other 
city’s dog ordinances and public safety reporting that has occurred related to dogs. All that 
context will be there to lay out the ultimate recommendations.  

 
9.  Information Items 
 

Park Restoration Projects – Purgatory, Hilloway, and Ford Park 
 
Kumka gave the report. 
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Hanley questioned if the buckthorn was on the slope on the ridge south of the big loop trail. 
 
Kumka said yes, right along that loop. When you walk that loop and it turns from south to 
northwest, there is a wall of buckthorn there. It’s a mix of mostly buckthorn, honey suckle 
and some prickly ash. There’s not too much in terms of desirable species so there will be a 
pretty dramatic change to it, and it will be very visible because it’s right along the trail.  
 
Ingraham asked if it is from the limestone trail all the way to the top of the ridge. 
 
Kumka answered yes and explained that it opens up when you get to the top of the ridge. 
There has already been clearing along the central trail and along the ridge; it will connect to 
that. It is going to be pretty significant when you are walking the trail and are looking to the 
south of that slope. 
 
Hanley questioned what happens after the forestry mower goes through and there are 
sprouts.  
 
Kumka answered that it will be a three step process. This year will be mowing down so there 
is just mulch debris. In the spring next year, it will resprout and the berries will germinate 
through there. We will let that grow until fall next year and then do a critical cut. After the 
plant has spent a lot of its energy resprouting and growing new leaves, then it will get maybe 
waist high and they will mechanically brush saw that out. That knocks it down again so the 
plant spends all its reserves trying to grow again. All the berries that germinated are putting 
out leaves again and are trying to resprout and they are spending a lot more energy and that 
is when they do a foliar spray. They come in with an herbicide application and they carefully 
treat those small struggling plants. In two years, a three step process can wipe out a 
buckthorn infiltration very effectively. That is their new strategy going forward. They will have 
to follow up with the critical cut and foliar spray within a year of the initial mow because no 
new berries will be produced. All the germination should’ve occurred by then and that would 
sort of set the stage for 2025 to have significant seeding and new plants introduced at that 
point. 

 
Ingraham questioned that they don’t remove any of the debris from the critical cut. 
 
Kumka explained that some areas are heavily infested with buckthorn and they might leave 
a lot of mulch on the ground. In that case, they would need to spread it out or pick some of it 
up. Primarily they don’t haul it offsite so they can save in trucking, the fuels associated with 
trucking, chipping expenses, brush pile storage and staff time to drive and fuel those trucks. 
By leaving it onsite, they are putting all that carbon back into the ground and there are a lot 
of benefits to it.  

 
Semersky walked the park this week and really appreciated the signs that said “The burn is 
coming.” She questioned if there will be signs where the mower is working.  
 
Kumka replied that there should be signs along the trail now saying that a contractor will be 
working in the area. It will also note that there is going to be fairly large machinery and we 
are going to be cutting.  

 
Ingraham asked how big the mower is. 
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Kumka explained that he has only seen pictures but he thought the blade was four feet 
wide. It’s essentially a big autonomous ride-on mower with a drum style blade in the front of 
it. Minnesota Native Landscapes is very excited about using it and showcasing this 
restoration. The work will be very visible and they are fully committed in helping us perform 
this work. 

 
Hanley asked if there will be one or two people doing that work. 
 
Kumka said there will be several people but this particular machine only requires one 
operator. They will have other people on brush saws cleaning up if the machine can’t get 
close to an oak tree or can’t get all that buckthorn. There are follow up people who do that 
work. There are some of the larger, younger, softwood trees that we want to selectively 
remove because the mower can’t get in the woods. That would be followed up with 
chainsaws and people walking behind. 
 
Hanley wondered how much time it would take with hand tools to get rid of all that.  
 
Kumka answered it would take much longer and frankly, it’s not practical.  
 
Hanley asked if the herbicide was done by someone spraying it from the path.  
 
Kumka answered that it is an ATV style vehicle that two people can sit in; there is a 100 
gallon tank attached to the back and it is filled with herbicide. There is a long hose that 
comes off with a nozzle on the end that someone can use to spray it. 
 
Hanley questioned if staff would need to submit something to Hennepin County beforehand 
if it was used on the Cullen Nature Preserve.   
 
Kumka said no, we have an herbicide application license so we can apply herbicides. 
 
Hanley added that the document mentioned if they did burns or applied herbicide that they 
had tell Hennepin County.  
 
Kumka answered that they give them something every year that notes what they are doing 
this year. 
 
Jacobs asked staff to explain what the yellow/orange piece was on the map.  
 
Kumka said the plan is more of a prairie with prairie edge style trees. There is a lot of 
topography on the west and north sides. There are oaks, white oaks, burr oaks, maybe 
some black oaks and chikapin oaks. There is a little angle of climate change resilience in 
terms of the tree species selection out there. We could install some species that might be 
just slightly east or south of us just to see how they handle the change in climate in 
Minnetonka. That would be a spot to showcase some of those particular species and see 
how they do. 

 
Hanley asked if there would be a path through there. 
 
Kumka replied yes. All these restorations not only makes it easier to maintain but if there are 
more formal footpaths through there, it also makes observation and inspections easier. If we 
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are spending time, energy and finances on these projects we want folks to be able to see 
them; we would design a trail network through there. 
 
Hanley asked if people are using that as a dog park. 
 
Kumka assumed they are. He hasn’t personally seen it but a lot of those yards back up to it 
and you can get into that field. There is a chain link fence that separates it from the highway. 
He has seen kids sledding on those slopes so he assumes people also use it as a dog park.  
 
Hanley thought it was an impressive sledding hill. 
 
Ingraham was glad staff was looking at doing something in the northwest corner at Hilloway 
Park. When you go up the main trail, it is really pretty but there is no path through there. 
 
Kumka said it will be dramatically different. If you look at the historic aerials that was all 
pasture back in the day. The pine plantation stretched over into that direction a little bit, 
mostly jack pine, and some of those are still there but it is primarily buckthorn. It is just a 
whole hidden part of the park and is bigger than you would assume; it’s impossible to walk 
through it right now.   
 

10. Upcoming Park Board Agenda Items 
 
O’Dea gave the report. 

 
11. Adjournment 
 

Jacobs moved, Semersky seconded to adjourn the meeting at 7:20 p.m. All voted “yes.” 
Motion carried. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Kathy Kline 
 
Kathy Kline 
Recreation Administrative Coordinator 
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Subject: Purgatory Park Master Planning – Public Feedback 
Summary 

Park Board related goal: To protect renew and maintain parks and trails 

Park Board related 
objectives: 

Review conditions of park facilities, fields, amenities and 
natural resources to inform park investment plan projects 
and priorities. 

Brief Description: Presentation of the Feedback Summary of the Purgatory 
Park Master Plan outreach and engagement process 

 
 
Background 
The Minnetonka City Council approved the updated Parks, Open Space and Trail 
(POST) System Plan at its April 25, 2022 meeting. The plan was developed over the 
course of 14 months with consultation from the Park Board and community engagement 
through extensive public outreach, surveys and feedback.  

Parks, Open Space and Trail (POST) System Plan 

The POST Plan provides a 15-to-20-year road map for planning and implementing park 
improvements. The plan helps the park board, city council and city staff prioritize park 
improvements and ensure that changes and investments to parks, trails and open 
spaces continue to serve the needs of the entire community. It offers guiding principles, 
recommendations, priorities and tools to help the city, its residents and partners keep 
Minnetonka’s parks, open space and trail system relevant and functional into the future. 
Key recommendations from the POST Plan include creating comprehensive master 
plans for all major community parks, beginning with Purgatory Park. 

Purgatory Park Master Planning has begun in 2023. City staff has contracted with Bolton 
& Menk and their team of park planners, landscape architects, outreach specialists, and 
engineers to engage with residents and use those findings to create a comprehensive 
master plan outlining future park improvements to pursue. 

Summary 
The first stage of master planning began in the spring. Through the summer, the team 
collected input from residents and park users to inform future recommendations. No park 
improvements will be recommended until the draft master plan is provided for public 
comment in January of 2024. 
 
Working with Bolton & Menk, City Staff including Communications staff, helped create an 
Outreach and Engagement Plan for the Purgatory Park Master Planning Process. This 
plan outlines a series of engagement opportunities ranging from formal in-person events, 
“pop-ups” in the park, and a thorough online engagement process including surveys. 
The engagement process began on June 14, 2023 at the Purgatory Park Planning Open 
House. Additional outreach events included tables at the Minnetonka Farmer’s Market – 
and Unmapped Brewing/Base Camp Coffee and Provisions. 
 

https://www.minnetonkamn.gov/home/showpublisheddocument/10833/637866431913930000
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The City hosted a project website on Minnetonka Matters where project updates are 
being listed. Residents can sign up for project updates. 
 
More information available here: 
Purgatory Park Master Plan | Minnetonka Matters 
 
Attached to this report are four summary pages highlighting public feedback. Topics 
highlighted include reasons for coming to the park, frequency of visits, distance travelled 
to the park, and preferences regarding potential changes to the park. Staff will present 
on major themes emerging from the public engagement effort to gather feedback from 
Park Board Members.  
 
A draft master plan will be made available for public comment and presented to the Park 
Board at the February 7, 2024 meeting. A draft version of the Master Plan will be made 
available for public review and comment in the weeks prior to the meeting. A summary of 
the public feedback and a final draft of the Master Plan will be presented at the March 6, 
2024 meeting.  
 
This plan will outline short-term and long-term recommendations for potential park 
improvements any future park improvements will be incorporated into future Capital 
Improvement Plans.  
 
Recommended Park Board Action 
Receive presentation and provide feedback to Staff 
 
Attachment 
Purgatory Park Master Plan – Public Feedback Summary 
 

https://www.minnetonkamatters.com/purgatory-park-master-plan
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Subject: Consideration of the 2024 Park Board Strategic Plan 
Park Board related goal: Enhance Long-Term Park Board Development 
Park Board related 
objective: Annually assess the park board strategic plan 

Brief Description: The park board will review the draft park board 
strategic plan. 

 
Background 
 
In 2001, the park board worked with an independent consultant to establish a process 
for developing and annually refining a strategic plan. As a result of this endeavor, board 
members developed goals, objectives and specific action steps designed to meet the 
board’s mission and vision developed earlier in the process. 
 
Attached is a draft of the 2024 Park Board Strategic Plan. The park board will review 
this document and provide direction to staff regarding any desired changes. Staff will 
take recommendations and present the final plan at the January, 2024 meeting for 
approval. 
 
Recommended Park Board Action: Review the attached strategic plan and provide 
staff with any desired changes for 2024. 
 
Attachments 
 

1. 2024 Draft Park Board Strategic Plan 
2. 2023 Park Board Strategic Plan 
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Minnetonka Park Board 
DRAFT - 2024 Strategic Plan 

 
Vision: 
An inclusive city with outstanding parks and recreational opportunities within a healthy and 
biodiverse natural environment. 
 
Mission: 
To proactively advise the City Council, in ways that will: 

• Conserve and enhance Minnetonka’s natural environment 
• Promote quality and inclusive recreation opportunities, natural amenities and facilities 

to meet the needs of all  
• Provide a forum for public engagement regarding our parks, trails, athletic facilities and 

natural resources 
• Adhere to the goals and strategies of the Natural Resources Master Plan (NRMP) and 

the Parks, Open Space, and Trails (POST) Plan 
 

Goals and Strategies (order does not reflect priority): 
 
Goal 1  To conserve natural resources and open space 
 
Strategy 1: Provide feedback to assist staff in decision-making regarding natural resources and 

open space 
Strategy 2: Review and provide feedback on strategies and funding to enhance natural 

resources and open space   
Strategy 3: Promote the city’s efforts of conserving and restoring the community’s natural 

resources by creating awareness and supporting educational opportunities and 
volunteerism 

Strategy 4: Provide guidance that aligns with the goals and recommendations of both the 
NRMP and POST Plan on balancing the conservation of natural resources with 
providing high quality recreational opportunities 

 
Goal 2 To renew and maintain parks and trails 
  
Strategy 1: Participate in the park & trail projects process and make recommendations to the 

city council 
Strategy 2: Identify areas of the city that are deficient of adequate park or trail amenities 
Strategy 3: Review the city’s Trail Improvement Plan and consider trail projects that will 

encourage outdoor recreation and improve mobility in the community 
Strategy 4: Review conditions of park facilities, fields, amenities, and natural resources to 

inform park investment plan projects and priorities 
Strategy 5:  Review park rules and ordinances as needed 
 
 
Goal 3 To provide quality athletic and park recreational facilities and programs 
 
Strategy 1:  Anticipate, review and respond to community needs not previously identified 
Strategy 2: Review policies related to the operation and management of park facilities to 

determine if changes are needed.  
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Strategy 3: Ensure that park amenities, park recreational facilities and programs address 
future community needs and changing demographics 

Strategy 4: Offer a full range of programs for people of all ages, ability levels, and economic 
and cultural backgrounds ensuring all have the opportunity to participate in both 
athletic activities as well as cultivating appreciation and interest in the natural 
world within our parks 

Strategy 5: Responsibly maintain our parks, trails and park recreational facilities, while fairly 
balancing user fees with general community support 

 
Goal 4 Enhance long-term Park Board development 
 
Strategy 1: Review and recommend Capital Improvements Program related to parks, trails 

and natural resources restoration 
Strategy 2: Increase community and city council awareness of park board projects through 

the online project page and community outreach   
Strategy 3: Encourage board member involvement in annual park board and city related 

special events and park habitat restoration events 
Strategy 4: Continue to explore new ideas and strive to build community for those who work, live, 

volunteer and recreate in Minnetonka 
Strategy 5: Actively explore and enhance partnerships/engagement opportunities with other 

agencies such as the City of Hopkins and community-based organizations 
 
 
2024 Action Items: 

1. Approve the Purgatory Park master plan and provide feedback on implementation (CIP item) 
2. Review and provide feedback on park habitat restoration and maintenance plans for Meadow 

Park, Orchard Park, and Lake Rose Park (CIP item) 
3. Review and provide feedback on the Big Willow Park and Cullen Nature Preserve master plans 

(CIP item) 
4. Review and provide feedback on a Community Forest Management Plan (CIP item) 
5. Approve the Skate Park Feasibility Study and provide feedback on implementation (CIP item) 
6. Review and provide feedback on the Natural Resources Division annual Outreach, Education, 

and Engagement Plan 
7. Review the Gray’s Bay Marina operations 
8. Review Shady Oak Beach operations 
9. Review athletic field fee schedule 
10. Review Farmers Market operations 
11. Review the park board Strategic Plan 
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Minnetonka Park Board 
2023 Strategic Plan 

 
Vision: 
An inclusive city with outstanding parks and recreational opportunities within a healthy and 
biodiverse natural environment. 
 
Mission: 
To proactively advise the City Council, in ways that will: 

• Conserve and enhance Minnetonka’s natural environment 
• Promote quality and inclusive recreation opportunities, natural amenities and facilities to 

meet the needs of all  
• Provide a forum for public engagement regarding our parks, trails, athletic facilities and 

natural resources 
• Adhere to the goals and strategies of the Natural Resources Master Plan (NRMP) and 

the Parks, Open Space, and Trails (POST) Plan 
 

Goals and Objectives (order does not reflect priority): 
 
Goal 1  To conserve natural resources and open space 
 
Objective 1: Provide feedback to assist staff in decision-making regarding natural resources and open 

space 
Objective 2: Continue to review and comment on the implementation of the natural resources 

stewardship program as guided by the NRMP 
Objective 3: Review and provide feedback on strategies and funding to enhance natural 

resources and open space   
Objective 4: Promote the city’s efforts of conserving and restoring the community’s natural 

resources by creating awareness and supporting educational opportunities and 
volunteerism 

Objective 5: Provide guidance that aligns with the goals and recommendations of both the 
NRMP and POST Plan on balancing the conservation of natural resources with 
providing high quality recreational opportunities 

 
Goal 2 To renew and maintain parks and trails 
  
Objective 1: Participate in the park & trail projects process and make recommendations to the 

city council 
Objective 2: Conduct an annual review of park dedication fees 
Objective 3: Identify areas of the city that are deficient of adequate park or trail amenities 
Objective 4: Review the city’s Trail Improvement Plan and consider trail projects that will 

encourage outdoor recreation and improve mobility in the community 
Objective 5: Review conditions of park facilities, fields, amenities, and natural resources to 

inform park investment plan projects and priorities 
Objective 6:  Review and provide feedback on updated wayfinding and park signage 
Objective 7:  Review park rules and ordinances as needed, including dogs 
Objective 8: Review and provide feedback on the Purgatory Park Master Plan 
 
Goal 3 To provide quality athletic and park recreational facilities and programs 
 
Objective 1: Perform an annual review of the Gray’s Bay Marina operations plan 
Objective 2:  Anticipate, review and respond to community needs not previously identified 
Objective 3: Review policies related to the operation and management of park facilities to 

determine if changes are needed.  
Objective 4: Ensure that park amenities, park recreational facilities and programs address 

future community needs and changing demographics 
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Objective 5: Conduct a review of the athletic field fee schedule developed for 2023 and make 
recommended adjustments for 2024 

Objective 6: Offer a full range of programs for people of all ages, ability levels, and economic 
and cultural backgrounds ensuring all have the opportunity to participate in both 
athletic activities as well as cultivating appreciation and interest in the natural world 
within our parks 

Objective 7: Responsibly maintain our parks, trails and park recreational facilities, while fairly 
balancing user fees with general community support 

Objective 8: Receive and provide input and guidance on the skate park design 
 
Goal 4 Enhance long-term Park Board development 
 
Objective 1: Review and recommend Capital Improvements Program for 2024-2028 related to 

parks, trails and natural resources restoration 
Objective 2: Increase community and city council awareness of park board projects through the 

online project page and community outreach   
Objective 3: Encourage board member involvement in annual park board and city related 

special events and park habitat restoration events 
Objective 4: Continue to explore new ideas and strive to build community for those who work, live, 

volunteer and recreate in Minnetonka 
Objective 5: Actively explore and enhance partnerships/engagement opportunities with other agencies 

such as the City of Hopkins and community-based organizations 
Objective 6:  Annually assess the park board strategic plan 
 



Minnetonka Park Board Item 9 
Meeting of December 6, 2023 

 
Subject: Information Items 
Park Board related goal: N/A 
Park Board related objective: N/A 

Brief Description: 
The following are informational items and 
developments that have occurred since the last park 
board meeting. 

 
Farmer’s Market Recap 
 
The Minnetonka Farmers Market moved to a new location in 2023, Ridgedale Commons.  The market 
continued to take place on Tuesdays from 3-7 p.m. from June through September.  Here is a summary of 
the season, including vendor participation, product sold and attendance. 
 
By the Numbers: 
 
The new location saw a small drop in attendance from previous years, averaging around 700-800 visitors at 
each market. Hot weather affected some markets, with one date cancelled and several others showing 
lower attendance. 
 
Top 3 Attendance Days: 6/6, 7/11, 7/18 
 
Year Attendance Weekly Average Best Day 
2023 11,077 738/market (15 markets) 925 attended 7/18/23 
2022 11,581 724/market (16 markets) 1091+ attended 8/23/22 
2021 11,541 721/market (16 markets) 800 attended 7/20/21 
2020 11,107 653/market (17 markets) 1,005 attended 8/4/20 
2019 7,728 483/market (16 markets) 705 attended 7/30/19 
2018 7,215 481/market (15 markets) 724 attended 7/17/18 
2017 6,890 510/market (13.5 markets) 631 attended 8/15/17 

 
Vendors: 
 

• Each market had an average of 28 vendors and community booth stalls. 
• 52 vendors and 12 community booths participated in the 2023 farmers market season. 

o 23 new vendors and 29 returning vendors 
 

Product Overview: 
 

• Farm Produce - 12 farms brought a variety of seasonal fruits, vegetables, herbs and cut flowers  
• Proteins – organic beef, pastured: pork, chicken, lamb, goat, duck, rabbit and goose 
• Eggs – chicken, duck & quail 
• Value-added/Pantry – honey, maple syrup, salsa, hot sauce, BBQ & other sauces, mixing syrups, 

fresh juices, coffee beans, pickled & canned goods, jams, jellies 
• Baked Goods – cookies, variety of breads, pretzels, confections, scones, cakes, pies 
• Ready to eat – Pad Thai, fried rice, egg rolls, Thai tea, Iced and hot coffee, soft-serve ice cream, 

smoothie bowls, tacos 
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• Other – dog treats, soaps & botanical self-care products, candles, greeting cards & art, home décor, 
other crafts 

• New products – Craft Cocktail mixers, permanent jewelry, upcycled clothing, macramé home décor, 
Mediterranean hummus and dips, smoothie bowls 
 

Power of Produce Club: 
 

• Program was for children ages 4-17. Each new signup was given a Farmers Market cloth bag with a 
packet of seeds, stickers, pencils and coloring pages. Each PoP Club participant received a $2 
produce coupon every time they checked in.  

• 449 kids received a total of 1,032 PoP Club vouchers, checking in an average of 2.3 times per 
season. 

 
Activities: 
 
Kids and families enjoyed free activities such as scavenger hunts, farmers market word searches and 
coloring pages, live music, and storybook time with a Hennepin County librarian. Ridgedale Commons Park 
also boasts a water feature that was a big hit with the kids during the hot summer days. 
 
Other Observations: 
 
Market attendance was down due to the lack of awareness of the new location. Many people commented 
they did not realize the market had moved, although feedback was overwhelmingly positive for the new 
location. Attendance is expected to increase year-over-year as more residents learn of the new location. 
Plans are to ramp up marketing and advertising for the 2024 summer market. 
 
Winter Markets: 
 
One winter market has been held, on Saturday, November 11 from 10am-2pm. There were over 750 
visitors, 36 vendors, 4 community booths and live music. Comments were positive around the wide variety 
of vendors. Two more markets are planned this winter, on December 9 and February 10. 
 
 
 
Shady Oak Beach Summary 
 
The 2023 Shady Oak Beach season began on Saturday, June 10, and the facility remained open through 
Sunday, August 20, spanning a 10-week season. Shady Oak Beach was also open to the public, with free 
admission, from 8 a.m.-8 p.m. August 25 through Labor Day.  
 
With 64 part-time seasonal staff across six roles including concession attendants, gate attendants, 
lifeguards, head lifeguards, shift leaders, and a facility supervisor, the team comprised 30 new hires on staff 
this season and 34 returning staff from previous seasons. Returning staff received an increase of 3.3% in 
their hourly wage. Overall we had over 90 applicants for seasonal beach positions. Between all positions 
during the 10-week season, a total of 7,577 hours were worked across all positions. In addition, there were 
769 hours between pre-season trainings and set-up and tear-down activities for the beach facility.  
 
Following the 2022 season, Shady Oak Beach also saw increases in expenditures with hourly wages. 
Moving hourly wage minimums in 2022 has drastically closed the gap for staff shortages, ensuring our 
department remains competitive with other aquatic facilities in the area. We continued to offer paid training 
hours, which requires an estimate of 35 hours of training before acquiring certification and $1,389 was 
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distributed for lifeguard’s certifications. New trainee lifeguards estimated around $500 per lifeguard for the 
certification hours required. Overall, this benefit of paid training hours for staff contributed to expenditures. 
To maintain safe operations, Shady Oak beach requires a minimum of 19 lifeguards on shift throughout the 
day (10 a.m.-9 p.m.).  Lifeguards train over a five-day period during the pre-season and attend a weekly 2-
hour skills training during the season, while other positions partake in bi-weekly training. 
 
With a fully staffed lifeguard team this season, our Wibit obstacles course was open to guests every day of 
the week. In previous years, this feature has not always been available due to staff constraints, sometimes 
operating only 1-3 days per week.  
 
We partnered with two local food vendors this year, Freeziac (frozen yogurt) and Boba Tonka (bubble tea) 
for concessions sales. Total revenue with these additions was $9,309, which contributed to the 13.4% 
increase in concession sales from 2022.  
 
In partnership with three surrounding cities (St. Louis Park, Crystal, and New Hope), we received the 
Hennepin County Lifeguard Services Grant to use towards lifeguard recruiting, training, and equipment 
costs. Each city received $9,652 that was allocated for 2023 lifeguard costs. We will receive this grant 
funding in 2024 & 2025 as well. 
 
The beach underwent a sound system upgrade, which included installing new speakers in the gate, 
concession, and lifeguard facilities. This enhanced system had the capability to play music for guests 
throughout the day and an upgraded PA system for announcements.  
 
An additional highlight of the summer was our Shady Oak Beach Lifeguard team’s victory at the Lifeguard 
Olympics, an event that evaluated skills, teamwork, and lifeguard knowledge, where they completed against 
teams from surrounding cities.  
 
 
2023 Operations Summary 
 
Below is a detailed summary of the 2023 Shady Oak Beach season: 
 
 2021 2022 2023 
Season Passes Revenue $56,509 $55,267 $53,490 
Concession Revenue $47,389 $50,682 $57,961 
Rental Revenue (paddleboards, kayaks, canoes) $5,226 $4,698 $4,512 

 
  
Total Revenues (2023) $266,952 
Total Expenditures (2023) $436,667 
Net Operating Cost (2023) $169,715 

 
Year Resident  

Season Passes 
Non-Resident  

Season Passes 
Total 

Season Passes 
2023 2,809 507 3,316 
2022 3,347 672 4,019 
2021 3,177 754 3,931 
2020 - - - 
2019 2,746 423 3,169 
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Purgatory Park Restoration Update: 
 
Staff has contracted with Minnesota Native Landscapes to expand the existing areas under restoration in 
the previously identified high priority areas including the oak ridge and areas south of the creek. Minnesota 
Native Landscapes crew has now performed extensive invasives species removal utilizing forestry mowers 
and brush-saws (weed-whip style tool with circular saw blade). City staff will continue the effort by installing 
native seed mixes in select areas and preparing for extensive site monitoring and follow-up efforts during 
2024. 
 
On November 11th, Purgatory Park received prescribed burns in the prairie and oak savanna areas and 
adjacent Scenic Heights Elementary Outdoor Learning Center restoration. The burns were performed by a 
specialist prescribed burn contractor called Red Rock Fire. These burns will enhance on-going restoration in 
these areas by controlling woody invasive species and promoting vibrant regrowth of desirable native 
grasses and flowering plants. 
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Upcoming Meeting Schedule 

Day Date Meeting 
Type Agenda Business Items Special Notes 

Wed 1/3/24 Regular • Strategic Plan  
Wed 2/7/24 Regular • Purgatory Park Master Plan Draft Review  
Wed 3/6/24 Regular • Purgatory Park Master Plan Final Review  
Wed 4/3/24 Regular • N/A No Meeting 

 
 
Other meetings and activities to note: 
 
Day Date Description Special Notes 
Saturdays Dec. 9, Feb. 10 Winter Farmers Market Minnetonka Community Center 
Saturday Dec. 9 Tree Lighting at the Commons Ridgedale Commons 
Sat-Sun. Dec. 23-Jan. 7 Great Minnetonka Yeti Hunt Big Willow Park 
Sunday Feb. 4 Kids’ Fest Minnetonka Community Center 

 
 
Items to be scheduled: 
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